Modern English for Chinese Students

A.R.B. Etherton

Modern English for Chinese Students Book One

A. R. B. ETHERTON

M.A. (London), PH.D. Chairman, English Department, Chung Chi College, The Chinese University of Hong Kong



LONGMAN GROUP (FAR EAST) LIMITED Quarry Bay, Hong Kong

Associated companies, branches and representatives throughout the world

© A. R. B. Etherton 1968

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without the prior permission of the Copyright owner.

First published 1968
Thirteenth impression 1979

ISBN 0 582 69043 9

Cover design by Studio Peter Saur

FOREWORD

This book is one of a series specially written for Hong Kong schools. Particular emphasis has been placed on such fundamental matters as agreement between subject and verb, and the use of tenses, prepositions, articles and essential sentence patterns. The book contains a great deal of revisionary and new work on these topics. Formal grammar, such as clause analysis, has been excluded since it is of *no value at this stage to pupils who are studying English as a second or third language.

Where necessary the material is based on a contrastive analysis of Cantonese and English, and I am particularly indebted to Professor B. Hensman and to Professor C. M. Wise for their work in this vital field. Professor Hensman's Contrastive Analysis of the Sounds and Structures of Cantonese and English and her Patterns of English have been of considerable help in preparing this series.

To arouse the interest of the pupil and increase his understanding of his environment, there is a reasonable amount of material on Hong Kong and the general Asian background — particularly in the earlier books. The teacher can use this material to stimulate discussions and other oral work in the classroom and thus produce a context of real situation in which to consider linguistic problems. In the later books in the series, the emphasis is less on Hong Kong and more on the literature and life of America, Canada and the United Kingdom. Apart from encouraging an interest in literature, this has been done to reflect the interest which older pupils often show in opportunities for further study and employment in these countries.

The value of formal grammar is fully examined in the eighth report of the Secondary School Examinations Council, Department of Education and Science, U.K., 1964: The Examining of English Language. Following the publication of this report, the University of London and other examining bodies removed it from their examining syllabuses. The objection is based on the fact that to teach formal grammar is to teach about language rather than to teach the language itself. It has been noted that there is no correlation between a pupil's knowledge of formal grammar and his ability to write or speak correctly.

If it is thought necessary to consolidate the pupil's knowledge of such matters as the use of tenses, articles and prepositions, Graded English Exercises for Secondary Schools, Book 1, can be used in conjunction with this present book. It will be found particularly helpful for individual remedial work with pupils who are weaker at English than the majority of the class. More than half of the Graded Exercise book is devoted to work on verbs and it has been written to reinforce the secondary course in certain classes. In addition, Modern English Workbook, Book 1 is available if needed.

Teachers may find the following suggestions helpful:

- 1. Standards vary considerably in Hong Kong schools and even within a large school where, for example, Forms 1A and 1D may require different work. Teachers are thus urged to be selective and not necessarily to attempt to work through every exercise or topic in each book. Sections which are too easy or too difficult for a particular class can be ignored safely.
- 2. With some justice, the standard of oral English in Hong Kong is often criticised. It is not uncommon to find a pupil who can write English reasonably well, who can understand spoken English but who cannot speak it himself. There is thus a pressing need for much more oral work in schools. Various steps can be taken to deal with this problem:
 - (i) The book includes a number of oral games in which pupils can take part. Each game revises and practises a particular language skill or point. The game of Alibis, for example, thoroughly revises questions in the Simple Past tense but does so in a way which proves very popular with pupils. To save space, these games are not constantly repeated through the series, but teachers are strongly advised to play them periodically and even to introduce new ones of their own. In many cases, once the linguistic aim has been decided on, it is not too difficult to invent an interesting situation or game in which to practise it orally.
 - (ii) The book includes many sections on general knowledge topics, discussions etc., and full use should be made of these to encourage the pupils to speak as often as possible.
 - (iii) Nearly every exercise can be worked through orally. In many cases it is not necessary for pupils to do the exercise in writing. However, when written work is required, the

exercise should first be done orally. This serves two purposes: it gives the pupils more practice in speaking, and it reduces the number of errors in their written work. Since our function in a school is to teach (rather than to test), the fewer errors pupils make, the better. This will also help to reduce the teacher's marking load.

- 3. There is a certain amount of repetition in this book: this is deliberate. It is always tempting to assume that because a particular topic was taught in February, it follows that pupils will be familiar with it in July. However, unless the topic is revised systematically, it is more likely that in July pupils will have forgotten it completely. The revision exercises are an attempt to prevent this from happening. If pupils show quite clearly that they have mastered a topic, some revision exercises can be omitted. On the other hand, with some classes it may be useful to bring in additional material from the accompanying Workbooks or Graded English Exercise books.
- 4. Teachers who have particular problems with teaching method, points of usage or other matters are invited to write to the author at Chung Chi College. He will be glad to help them whenever he can.

Acknowledgements

I am grateful to the following for permission to quote copyright material:

Horace Kadoorie Esq., O.B.E., Chev. Leg. Hon., for material concerning the work of the Kadoorie Agricultural Aid Association. Edward Arnold (Publishers) Ltd. for "The Stern Parent" and "Tender-Heartedness" from Ruthless Rhymes for Heartless Homes by Harry Graham; the Literary Trustees of Walter de la Mare and The Society of Authors as their representatives for "Silver" from The Collected Poems of Walter de la Mare; Victor Gollancz Ltd. for material adapted from The Nerve of Some Animals by Robert Froman; Mrs. Hodgson and Macmillan and Co. Ltd. for "Stupidity Street" from Collected Poems by Ralph Hodgson: The Nigerian Field Society for material adapted from "The Tropical Forest" by W. B. Collins, originally published in The Nigerian Field; The Postmaster General, Hong Kong for permission to reproduce the forms on pages 205, 206 and 207; and Mrs. Iris Wise and Macmillan & Co. Ltd. for "The Snare" from The Collected Poems of James Stephens.

A. R. B. E.

For permission to reproduce the photographs in this book which appear on the pages mentioned below, the publishers are grateful to the following:

The Government Information Services, Hong Kong for pages 5, 41, 43, 83 and 157; Philips Electrical Ltd for page 147; The Radio Times Hulton Picture Library for pages 53 and 86; Mr. M. W. F. Tweedie for page 136, and the Zoological Society of London for page 116; Mr. W. Shen for pages 139, 167, 178 and 179.

Contents

CHA	APTER P	'AG
	Reading and comprehension: "Making a Farm" Vocabulary: topic vocabulary — animals, birds, fruit, vegetables. Spelling — ful(ly). Alphabet. Verbs: Revision of the Simple Present tense. Language work: Agreement of verb and subject: this/these, that/those, is/are, has/have. Personal pronouns. Composition: Factual with the Simple Present tense. Oral: What is his job? A conversation. [i] and [i:].	
2.	Reading and comprehension: "The Bear Hunt" Vocabulary: collective nouns. Spelling: licence and license. Verbs: The Simple Past tense. Language work: Personal pronouns. Prepositions. Using adverbs. Punctuation: The full stop. Oral: Alibis (revision of the Simple Past tense). [d] and [t].	10
3.	Reading and comprehension: "Helping a Farmer" Vocabulary: Nouns — gender; parents and young. Spelling — ie/ei. Verbs: Simple Present. Principal parts of verbs. Simple Past. Language work: Agreement with every. Composition: Factual — present time. Oral: General knowledge topics. Verse. Do you know? [z] and [e].	22
4.	Reading and comprehension: "A Tiger at Fanling" Vocabulary: Using between. Spelling: negative prefixes. Using about (for approximation). Verbs: The infinitive.	33

Composition: (i) Imaginative based on data given in a story, with past time; (ii) based on a picture in the book. Oral: [u:] and [u]. A conversation.

Reading and comprehension: "Our Worst Flood"
 Vocabulary: Floor. Making adjectives and adverbs.
 Dictation. Spelling: os/oes.
 Verbs: Past Continuous tense. Miming (Present Con-

tinuous).

Language work: Days and date. Feel + an adjective. Every morning. Countable and uncountable nouns. Composition: A description of a flood — past time. Oral: Do you know? [r] and [1].

Reading and comprehension: "November the Fifth" 53
 Vocabulary: Different meanings.
 Verbs: Principal parts of verbs. Simple Past (passive).

Language work: Orders and instructions.

Composition: Factual, based on Christmas Day or festival, with past or present time. Giving instructions.

Punctuation: Capital letters.

Oral: General Knowledge. A diagnostic test with [f] and [l]. Silent letters. Conversation. [s] and [sh].

Reading and comprehension: "A Narrow Escape"
 Vocabulary: Antonyms.
 Verbs: Simple Future tense.

Language work: Prepositions. Measurements. Personal Pronouns. Using if. Comparison of adjectives.

Composition: A letter to a friend. Oral: Syllable stress. Final [t].

8. Reading and comprehension: "A Sudden Cure" Vocabulary: Strange words. Spelling (doubling the final consonant). Topic vocabulary: ships and ports. Dictation. Pairs of words often confused.

74

Verbs: Simple Present tense (agreement).

Language work: Prepositions. Adjective + an infinitive. Too. So... that. Agreement. Indefinite pronouns.

Composition: Based on a picture. Punctuation: Using a comma. Oral: Where do I live? [0] and [s].

9. Reading and comprehension: "Christmas Day" 86
Vocabulary: Making nouns. The date. Topic vocabulary:
a railway station. Antonyms. Spelling: numbers.
Language work: Prepositions. Order of adjectives. Posi-

Language work: Prepositions. Order of adjectives. Position of adverbs. Using *enough*.

Composition: Factual.

Oral: What will you do? A conversation. [i] and [i:].

10. Reading and comprehension: "Sixty Years in a Ship" 96
Vocabulary: Making nouns and adverbs. Some words
from geography. Different meanings. Homonyms.

Verbs: The Present Perfect tense.

Language work: Articles. Prepositions.

Composition: (i) A Journey. (ii) A letter to a friend. (iii) Telegrams.

Oral: [k]. Using the telephone.

11. Reading and comprehension: "Adventure on the 105 Railway"

Vocabulary: Spelling: write/writing. Using about. A

family tree: relationships. Word families.

Verbs: Using an infinitive.

Language work: Prepositions. Agreement. Using an

apostrophe to show possession.

Composition: Factual, based on a picture.

Punctuation: Direct Speech.

Oral: A discussion. What is my job? Syllable stress.

12. Reading and comprehension: "Old Three Toes" Vocabulary: Meanings in context. Spelling.

Verbs: Simple Past (passive).

Language work: Permission. Can/could. Countable and uncountable nouns. Articles.

Composition: A day in the life of a worker.

Punctuation: Using an apostrophe.

Oral: [ei] and [e].

13. Reading and comprehension: "Chinese New Year" 125 Vocabulary: Dictation. Topic: a hotel. Using allow. Verbs: The infinitive to show purpose. Simple Present tense.

Language work: Days and the date. Prepositions. Reflexive pronouns. Present participles. Using adverbs.

Composition: Finding a theme and making the plan. A letter to a relative.

Oral: Final consonants.

14. Reading and comprehension: "Ants" 136
Vocabulary: Meanings in context. Abbreviations. Spelling — revision. Making verbs.

Verbs: The Present Continuous tense, and verbs with no continuous form.

Language work: There is/are. Using needs.

Composition: Factual.

Oral: Do you know? Riddles. [5].

15. Reading and comprehension: "Humour on Tele- 147 vision"

Vocabulary: Making and using adjectives. What is the difference? Fast and slow (of a watch).

Language work: Relative pronouns. Orders and requests.

Composition: Based on a given story.

Punctuation: Direct Speech.

Oral: Poetry. [v]. Asking questions. General knowledge.

16. Reading and comprehension: "Traffic Policeman of 157 the Air"

Verbs: Simple Past tense. Principal parts. Past Perfect. Language work: Prepositions. Articles. Possessive adjectives. Position of "I".

Punctuation: The full stop.

Oral: [ou] and [a:]

17. Reading and comprehension: "A Road Accident"

Vocabulary: General knowledge. Tools. Spelling.

Verba: Using an infinitive. Questions with tags with the

Verbe: Using an infinitive. Questions with tags with the Present Continuous tense.

167

Language work: Either and neither. Agreement. Used to.

Composition: Narrative, based on an accident.

Punctuation: Apostrophe (for contractions).

Oral: A discussion. What do they use? [1] and [r]. Short answers.

18. Reading and comprehension: "Stamp Collecting" 178
Vocabulary: Worse and worst. Making nouns, adjectives
and adverbs.

Verbs: An infinitive pattern. Present Perfect tense (passive). Simple Present tense.

Language work: Prepositions. Using with. Comparison of adverbs.

Composition: A letter to a pen-friend. How to

19. Reading and comprehension: "Fire!"

Vocabulary: Topic: the sea. Synonyms. Antonyms.

Verbs: Principal parts. Present Perfect and its continuous form.

Language work: The position of adverbs of frequency.

Make and let.

Composition: Based on a fire. Punctuation: Using commas.

Oral: A discussion. [1] and [n]. Poetry.

20. Reading and comprehension: "Setting a Trap" 200 Vocabulary: Must, ought to, have to. Homonyms. Nouns—gender.

Verbs: Using an infinitive.

Language work: Present Participles. Using so. Using if.

Composition: Filling in forms.

Punctuation: Capital letters.

Oral: A discussion. [dz] and [t].

21. Reading and comprehension: "Danger in the Home" 213 Verbs: Principal parts. Present Perfect tense. The future with going to. Passive infinitive.

Language work: Needn't. Can and could. Enough. Reported Speech.

Composition: Factual.

Oral: Discussion. Poetry. Making up a speech.

22. Reading and comprehension: "An Iron Mine" 225 Vocabulary: Nouns ending in man. Spelling. Verbs: Simple Present tense — questions with tags. Language work: Gerunds. Indirect questions. The comparison of adjectives. Either/neither. Articles. Composition: Factual or imaginative. Making up a notice.

Punctuation: Direct Speech.

Oral: Do you know?

CHAPTER

23. Reading and comprehension: "The Goat Thief"

Vocabulary: Antonyms. Homonyms.

Verbs: Simple Past tense — questions with tags. Sequence of tenses.

Language work: Using where. Indirect questions. If and whether. Indirect Speech. Using would.

Composition: Factual, based on given data.

Oral: Do you know?

Index 247



Chapter 1

MAKING A FARM

One day Mr. Horace Kadoorie went for a walk up Tai Mo Shan. He found some terraces and low stone walls. They were very old and some of them were broken. Mr. Kadoorie was very interested. He said to himself, "People grew tea here a hundred years ago. Perhaps I can show farmers how to grow crops on the sides of hills. Then the farmers can earn more money and grow more food for the people of Hong Kong."

Mr. Kadoorie walked round the side of Tai Mo Shan and looked carefully. He found a place where men had grown plantains, Chinese olives and ginger lilies many years ago. 10 Then he saw the ruins of an old farm-house. Not far away he saw a tangerine tree. He thought, "If this tree can grow here with nobody looking after it, perhaps we can grow many tangerine trees."

Mr. Kadoorie decided to make a farm at Paak Ngau Shek. 15 He wanted to see what crops he could grow on the hills. "If I can grow good crops here," he thought to himself, "I can show farmers how to earn more money."

Men cleared away the rocks and boulders on the side of the hill. They built new roads and buildings. The work was hard 20 and it took a long time. After a few years the farm was very successful. Today there are 360 acres of land in the farm and it helps many farmers in the New Territories. They can go to the farm to learn how to grow crops on the hills. They can see the best pigs, chickens and ducks to keep on their farms and 25 the best feed to give them at a price the farmers can afford to pay.

Today the men on this mountain farm keep many animals and grow many crops. They grow oranges, tangerines, carrots, beans and many other things. Any farmer can go to Paak Ngau Shek when he wants advice or help.

30

1. COMPREHENSION

- (a) These sentences are about Mr. Kadoorie and his farm. Put in the missing words.
- 1. One day he went for a up
- 2. He was very interested when he saw some old stone
- 3. He wanted to try to help the in the New Territories.
- 4. Not far from a farm-house he saw a tree growing by itself.
- 5. He made the farm there to try to grow on a hill.
- 6. Today there are 360 of land in the farm.
- 7. Farmers can go to the farm when they want or
- 8. In this way they can learn how to more money from their
- (b) Answer these questions orally and then write down the answers.
- 1. Where did Mr. Kadoorie find some old stone walls?
- 2. Where did he see a tangerine tree?
- 3. Why did he make a farm at Paak Ngau Shek?
- 4. Why did some men clear away the rocks on the side of the hill?
- 5. How does the farm help farmers today?
- 6. Where is Tai Mo Shan?

2. VOCABULARY

- a) A pig is an animal. What other animals (wild or tame) can you see in Hong Kong?
- b) A duck is a bird. What other birds can you see here? Where do men sell birds in cages?
- c) Oranges and tangerines are fruits. What other fruits can you buy at the market or from a shop?
- d) Carrots and beans are vegetables. What other vegetables can you buy here?

3. THE SIMPLE PRESENT TENSE (revision)

with an "s"		
He She	lives here. works there.	
It	wants a drink.	

mithout an "s"

I	live here.
You	work there.
We	want a drink.
They	like coffee.

We use an "s" at the end of the verb when the subject is He. She. It or a word which can be replaced by them, e.g.

The moon (It) shines at night.

My father (He) works very hard.

Her sister (She) lives here.

(a) What do these people do? Complete the sentences. Put in the right form of the verb in brackets. Then add some more words as in the examples:

exambles :

- a) Farmers (grow) Farmers grow vegetables and other things.
- b) A doctor (help) A doctor helps sick people.
- 1. A taxi-driver (drive) 6. A cobbler (repair)
- 2. Bus-drivers (drive) 7. A dentist (take) out ...
- 3. A tailor (make) 8. Sailors (work) on ...
- 4. Farmers (grow) 5. A jeweller (sell) 10. Nurses (work) in
 - q. A policeman (wear) a...
- (b) Can you remember how to make a negative statement with a verb in the Simple Present tense?

He lives in Mongkok. They work in Tai Po. He does not live in Mongkok. They do not work in Tai Po.

Make these sentences negative:

- 1. She works in Shatin.
- 7. Those farmers grow rice.
- 2. He lives at North Point.
- 8. The path goes to Stanley.
- 3. We know how to do it.
- o. The sea looks very rough.
- 4. They sell terches.
- to. This stamp costs \$20.
- 5. I want that old bag.
- 11. You look very well today.
- 6. My friends play tennis.
- 12. Ships go there very often.

(c) Can you remember how to make a question with a verb in the Simple Present tense?

He lives in Shatin.

Does he live in Shatin?

They work in Kwun Tong. Do they work in Kwun Tong?

Change sentences 1-6 in (b) into questions. Make up answers. Change these sentences into questions and make up answers:

- 1. You know where he is.
- 2. He still works in Kowloon.
- 3. Your cousin wants one.
- 4. The bus to Shatin starts here.
- 5. Those men still work here.
- 6. That book costs \$12.
- 7. Those black shoes fit you.
- 8. That shop opens on Sundays.
- 9. It works properly now.
- 10. They both like tea.

4. COMPOSITION

Write an article (of 120-125 words) for your school magazine on a day in the life of a farmer. You can write about the pictures on pages 4 and 5 if you like. You can pretend to be the farmer and start "Every morning I..." if you like but this is not necessary.

